Engaging Stakeholders on State Clean Hydrogen Efforts

A Clean Hydrogen State Working Group Tool







: Breakthrough Energy

Acknowledgements

This report was authored by Grace Lowe, Senior Program Manager, NASEO, with support from Kirsten Verclas, Cassie Powers, Kelsey Jones, and Maddie Koewler of NASEO. The National Association of State Energy Officials (NASEO) would like to thank Breakthrough Energy for their insights that informed the development and scope of this report. We would also like to thank the State Energy Offices for their input and substantive contributions to this report. Breakthrough Energy provided financial support for this work.

Header illustration: istockphoto/Rifqyhsn Design Cover: istockphoto/Scharfsinn86 Inside front cover: istockphoto/HAKINMHAN

Engaging Stakeholders on State Clean Hydrogen Efforts

A Clean Hydrogen State Working Group Tool July 2024

Table of Contents

Acknowledgements	.2
Introduction	4
Preparing for Stakeholder Engagement	5
Best Practices for Implementing Stakeholder Engagement 1	10
Initial Outreach and Education	10
Co-designing State Policies and Programs with Stakeholders 1	13
Communicating the Risks and Benefits of Clean Hydrogen 1	14
Involving Communities in Project Development	17
Community Benefit Agreements 1	18
Evaluating Stakeholder Engagement Efforts	20
Conclusion	21
Appendix	22
Example Job Description for a Community Engagement-Focused Role	23
New York State Energy Research and Development Authority's Guiding Principles for Offshore Wind Stakeholder Engagement: 2	
Endnotes	29



Introduction

As State Energy Offices continue to explore opportunities in clean hydrogen, effective and inclusive stakeholder engagement will be essential. While strategic clean hydrogen deployment has the potential to reduce greenhouse gas emissions, create good-paying jobs, and spur economic development, the technology involves some perceived and actual risk and has prompted concern and pushback from stakeholder groups, including environmental non-profits and environmental justice organizations.^{1,2} Common concerns about hydrogen include safety risks associated with the gas's increased flammability range (compared to natural gas), the potential for leakage given the small size of hydrogen molecules, and the amount of water needed for low-carbon hydrogen production.^{3,4} Conducting equitable and genuine stakeholder engagement early in the project or program design process can not only establish buy-in, but also improve outcomes, ensure community benefits are realized, and enable the success of future projects. Intentional and comprehensive stakeholder engagement is particularly critical in the clean hydrogen context because the technology is relatively new, poses some potential safety and environmental risks, and requires strong facilitation and communication skills to engage the public. Given the range of projects, programs, and policies across different states and regions, engagement will also need to be tailored to address specific community needs.

Many of the 56 State, Territory, and District of Columbia Energy Offices¹ are leading hydrogen development activities in their states and on a multi-state and regional basis for their governors. State Energy Offices also play an important role in educating and convening stakeholders (including investor-and-consumer-owned utilities, communitybased organizations, and local governments) on various energy policies and programs, oversee the development of State Energy Plans, and provide policy recommendations to

¹ Referred to going forward as "State Energy Offices" for the purposes of this report.

the Governor. On hydrogen specifically, many State Energy Offices facilitate or develop state roadmaps, regional hydrogen hubs, and working groups. Given their convening role and leadership on clean hydrogen initiatives, State Energy Offices have an opportunity to engage communities and stakeholder groups through initial planning and ongoing policies, programs, and investments. These engagements offer stakeholders a chance to inform the state's clean hydrogen approach early on, while educating the public and providing a forum for continued engagement as the market develops. Involving stakeholders in state planning and program design processes can also lay the groundwork for successful community engagement with project developers and other partners going forward. State Energy Offices can also support stakeholder engagement surrounding the development of individual projects by convening stakeholders and helping build trust and foster better communication between developers and community members. By integrating equitable stakeholder engagement practices across hydrogen planning, programmatic, and project development activities, State Energy Offices can help make siting and permitting processes more efficient and lead to positive outcomes for both the community and the developer.

This Engaging Stakeholders on State Clean Hydrogen Efforts tool aims to guide State Energy Offices in planning for, implementing, and evaluating stakeholder engagement efforts surrounding clean hydrogen activities by providing a framework, examples of successful strategies, and additional models and best practices to consult. Given the limited number of case studies on stakeholder engagement related to clean hydrogen, the tool builds on research and examples from the deployment of similarly complex energy technologies, such as carbon capture, utilization, and storage (CCUS) and offshore wind. The tool intends to support states engaging stakeholders on a broad spectrum of clean hydrogen activities, including hydrogen roadmaps, policy and program development, and implementation of the Regional Clean Hydrogen Hubs. While engagement strategies may vary depending on the type of clean hydrogen project or initiative, the guiding principles and best practices in this tool are intended to apply to all clean hydrogen infrastructure, from production, to transportation and storage, to end use. Depending on the state's goals and the type of clean hydrogen program or policy under consideration, the types of stakeholders State Energy Offices engage will also vary. For the purposes of this tool, the term "stakeholders" refers to the collective of individuals and groups potentially impacted by state clean hydrogen activities and decisions.²

Preparing for Stakeholder Engagement

Creating a detailed stakeholder engagement plan can help State Energy Offices ensure engagement efforts are meaningful, comprehensive, and lead to successful project and community outcomes. While stakeholder engagement plans often include high-level goals and vision statements, useful plans will also lay out proposed methods, detailed roles and responsibilities, and metrics to evaluate the success of engagement efforts. However, it may not be necessary to design a clean hydrogen stakeholder engagement plan from scratch. State Energy Offices can consider leveraging <u>state clean hydrogen roadmapping activities</u>, working groups, or task forces when developing a stakeholder engagement plan.

² DOE's 2013 Guide to Community Strategic Energy Planning defines stakeholders as "all of those individuals and organizations that may be affected by the actions that result from [decisions]" (www.energy.gov/sites/prod/files/2014/05/ f15/cesp_guide.pdf.)

States can also build off existing stakeholder engagement strategies and tailor best practices for use in the clean hydrogen context. For example, the Hawaii State Energy Office leveraged the ongoing success of the Energize Kākou,⁵ and Clean Energy Wayfinder⁶ programs to engage communities during the development of the Community Benefits Plan for the Integrated Hawai'i Pacific Hydrogen Hub. This approach can also help prevent stakeholder fatigue and break down silos across different programs and initiatives.

Whether adapting existing plans or designing new ones, the Spectrum of Community Engagement to Ownership (see Figure 1 below), developed by Facilitating Power, can help State Energy Offices develop clean hydrogen engagement plans that are more responsive to community needs. In particular, the resource can assist states with assessing current engagement practices and identifying ways to move toward a more equitable and collaborative model that results in genuine partnership with the impacted community. The diagram below outlines the progression of engagement types from marginalization to community ownership. State Energy Offices can use this tool to analyze the effectiveness of current engagement strategies, set goals for future engagement, and determine resources and capacity needed to implement new strategies. Facilitating Power also provides guidance on how to apply the spectrum to the policy development processes (See Pages 9-11).⁷



Figure 1: The Spectrum of Community Engagement to Ownership⁸

The steps outlined in the U.S. Department of Energy's "Guidance for Creating a Community Benefits Plan for the Regional Clean Hydrogen Hubs" can also help guide states—including those not involved in hub awarded projects—in developing a clean hydrogen stakeholder engagement strategy.⁹ The table below lists the DOE-suggested steps as well as NASEO-compiled examples and resources for each step that may be helpful to states as they plan for stakeholder engagement.

DOE Engagement Plan Step ¹⁰	Examples and Resources
Perform a social characterization analysis.	The Alliance for Renewable Clean Hydrogen Energy Systems (ARCHES) Community Benefit Plan includes a "community social characterization assessment" (p. 4-6), which includes an analysis of disadvantaged communities where ARCHES has proposed sites. The analysis used CalEnviroScreen ¹¹ and the Disadvantaged Communities Reporter ¹² to consider community metrics such as: income inequality, air quality and related health issues, and pollution levels. The assessment also incorporated energy resiliency and energy cost data and concerns, as well as public opinion data. ¹³
	The U.S. Department of Energy Fossil Energy and Carbon Management Office also provides guidance on creating a social characterization analysis (p. 4-5). ¹⁴
	In addition to data and metrics, direct conversations with community leaders and local groups early on can provide context on current and cumulative environmental, social, or economic burdens the community may be facing. These conversations can also reveal existing perceptions and trust levels among community members and help identify potential barriers to accessing future engagement opportunities.
Identify stakeholders, especially those that are most impacted by project development.	 Potential stakeholders to engage may include: Community-based organizations Local government leaders Environmental justice organizations Faith leaders Local NAACP chapters Neighborhood associations Local environmental organizations State and local workforce boards Unions and trades organizations Community and technical colleges, local universities, and research centers, including HBCUs and other minority-serving institutions State, local, and/or regional economic development organizations or chambers of commerce Hydrogen producers, transporters, supply chain companies, and off-takers Additional state government agencies (environmental, economic development, education, transportation, utility regulatory authorities) Tribal Nations (keeping in mind that engaging Tribal Nations requires government-to-government collaboration; Tribal Nations should not be viewed as simply another stakeholder as they are sovereign nations.)

DOE Engagement Plan Step¹⁵	Examples and Resources
Identify goals for stakeholder engagement.	DOE recommends choosing goals that follow the SMART framework (Specific, Measurable, Achievable, Relevant, and Time-bound). The SMART framework can help states operationalize equity principles into actionable stakeholder engagement goals and strategies so that equity is embedded throughout the process.
	To support two-way engagement, states can reference the Spectrum of Community Engagement to Ownership (see Figure 1 above) when selecting goals for engagement. States can also ask stakeholders what their goals are upfront to help align expectations and make sure engagement methods and strategies meet stakeholder needs and preferences.
	When developing goals, it is also important to consider the extent to which stakeholders can influence a given policy, program, or project and identify specific opportunities for stakeholders to inform their development.
Choose methods of stakeholder engagement suited for those goals and prepare a timeline.	Engagement methods and timelines will depend on the goals identified, the needs of stakeholders being engaged, and the phase of the project, program, or policy. Different stakeholders may also require different methods as there is no "one size fits all" approach to stakeholder engagement.
	To understand communities' preferred engagement methods, the Minnesota Department of Commerce Division of Energy issued Community Energy Collaboration Grants to community-based organizations to "develop an equitable process (or multiple processes) to engage communities in state-level energy planning." ¹⁶
	 Potential methods to consider include: Advisory groups, working groups, or task forces with community representatives Interactive planning workshops Regular "office hours" to answer questions and receive feedback One-on-one meetings Listening sessions Town hall meetings Focus groups Discussions facilitated by a third party Fact sheets, website materials, video explainers Surveys and public feedback portals
Specify roles for who will be responsible for conducting engagement activities and continuing relationship-building with community organizations.	The Energy Division within the Washington Department of Commerce (State Energy Office) hired a Renewable Fuels Public Engagement Specialist to lead engagement activities related to hydrogen and renewable fuels policy development and program implementation. (See Appendix for job description.) ¹⁷
	Many of the Regional Clean Hydrogen Hub awardees have also developed and published community engagement organizational charts that outline roles and responsibilities for each individual or group involved in engagement activities related to the hub and how they will interact. (See page 2 of the <u>ARCHES Community Benefit Plan</u> for an example)
Identify feedback and evaluation strategies that will measure whether engagements are successful.	The Midwest Alliance for Clean Hydrogen Hub has a "Community Engagement Dashboard" to establish transparency and report on Community Benefit Plan and Justice40 progress. ¹⁸ The ARCHES hub also has a "Community Benefits Monitoring Team."
	See <u>Evaluating Stakeholder Engagement</u> section for more examples and case studies.

DOE Engagement Plan Step ¹⁹	Examples and Resources
Specify the resources needed to carry out the engagement plans.	 Potential resources needed could include: Dedicated staff time for planning, coordinating, implementing, and evaluating stakeholder engagement efforts Materials, technology, and venue space needed for engagement activities and educational resources Consultant or third-party facilitator time
	States may also want to set aside resources to compensate stakeholders for their time and expertise and make participation more accessible, especially for underserved groups (i.e., by offering transportation stipends or on-site childcare). For example, the New York State Energy Research and Development Authority (NYSERDA) has developed a process for compensating stakeholders from or representing disadvantaged communities. ²⁰ Graduated reimbursement amounts vary based on the time spent participating.
	Washington also allows state agencies to compensate people with low incomes or who have lived experience for participation in class one groups (such as working groups, task forces, and committees). The state's Office of Equity has developed Community Compensation Guidelines for agencies, which include legal considerations, best practices, details on eligible activities, mechanics for reimbursement, and reporting requirements. ²¹

The Connecticut Hydrogen Task Force report outlines several recommendations to enable more equitable and effective community engagement, many of which align with the best practices for planning stakeholder engagement described above. For example, the Task Force recommends that the state legislature provide funding to expand engagement and lower the participation burden for community members. The report notes that the funding could compensate communities for their "time and resources, such as technical expertise and consulting services to develop community benefits agreements."²² To make engagement opportunities more accessible, the Task Force highlights the importance of "meeting communities where they are (e.g. by holding local meetings at places of worship, schools, community centers, etc.), holding meetings on the weekend or during evenings when more working people can attend, providing outreach materials in accessible languages spoken in the community, providing options for in-person and remote meetings, recording and transcribing meetings for later viewing online, and providing free food, childcare, and compensation for people who participate in community meetings."

Best Practices for Implementing Stakeholder Engagement

After developing a stakeholder engagement plan, State Energy Offices will need to begin executing the plan, often in collaboration with partners, such as developers, local governments, non-profits, and other state agencies. While best practices for effective stakeholder engagement will vary based on the goals and scope of the engagement plan, this section aims to provide states with guiding principles, examples, and case studies across multiple types and stages of clean hydrogen stakeholder engagement, from initial outreach and education to two-way engagement activities and coordination with project developers. The examples and case studies are meant to provide ideas and offer lessons learned. States and their partners will likely need to adapt and tailor these approaches to meet specific community needs and project goals.

Initial Outreach and Education

Prior to or in conjunction with more collaborative, two-way stakeholder engagement activities, states may want to consider developing and distributing educational and outreach materials. While *educating* stakeholders should not be conflated with *engaging* with stakeholders, it can be an important step given the complexity of the technology and the types of concerns stakeholders may raise. According to results from a survey conducted by EFI Foundation, stakeholders who reported greater familiarity with hydrogen were also more optimistic about the potential benefits of the Community Benefit Plan process required for the Regional Clean Hydrogen Hub program.²³

To level the playing field and ensure stakeholders are empowered to participate meaningfully in future engagement activities, states may want to consider providing educational resources before or at the start of a stakeholder engagement activity or workshop. For example, NYSERDA hosted a half-day educational webinar in 2022 to kick off a "State of the Science" series.²⁴ The kickoff webinar included an introduction to hydrogen, an overview of hydrogen activities in New York, a discussion of climate and environmental justice considerations, and several "primer" sessions on topics such as hydrogen production methods and safety considerations. The event was intended to provide stakeholders with foundational knowledge to allow for continued engagement and conversations on hydrogen opportunities in the state and region. The Kentucky Office of Energy Policy also has a "Hydrogen 101" website, which answers foundational questions, such as "What is hydrogen used for?" and "How is hydrogen made?"²⁵ The resource also links to existing maps, datasets, factsheets, and other additional resources where stakeholders can learn more. In developing educational resources, states may want to refer to and build off of the U.S. Department of Energy Hydrogen Program's "Frequently Asked Questions About Hydrogen and Fuel Cells" resource, which answers some of the most common questions about hydrogen in a paragraph or two, with references to scientific and governmental studies to support claims and offer additional learning opportunities for stakeholders.²⁶

Given the range of stakeholders involved, the educational materials developed will need to be tailored to "meet communities where they are."²⁷ In order to develop resources that best meet the needs of various stakeholders and community members, states may want to host listening sessions, organize focus groups, or collect feedback via a survey. These types of engagements

can both inform the initial drafting of materials and help refine future materials. Potential methods for making educational resources more accessible include: using simple language and avoiding jargon or acronyms, utilizing visuals or diagrams, and/or using analogies to compare an aspect of the technology to a concept with which the stakeholder is more familiar. Materials should also be available in the language(s) spoken by the community.

A report by the U.S. Department of Energy National Energy Technology Laboratory (NETL) outlines several best practices for developing high-quality outreach materials based on lessons learned from the Regional Carbon Sequestration Partnership (RCSP)'s experiences conducting public outreach related to geologic CO₂ storage projects:²⁸

- Relate specifically to the interests of the community
- Be easy to read and understand
- Be visually appealing
- Include the main message at the beginning and end
- Be developed by credible research, researchers, and institutions
- Be relevant to audience and attention grabbing
- Tell a story
- Include a call to action for the audience, when appropriate
- Incorporate available feedback from the intended audience
- Have continuity and consistency with other outreach materials
- Appeal to multiple learning styles (visual, auditory, etc.)
- Include an opportunity for the public to interact and be involved in learning about CO₂ storage

NETL also compiled several case studies from the RCSP's engagement efforts, which provide examples of the principles above in practice. The West Coast Regional Carbon Sequestration Partnership (WESTCARB) used visual aids and analogies in their communication materials to help the public grasp key aspects of geologic storage of CO₂. For example, because most people cannot picture the size of a 2,000-ton subsurface CO₂ plume, the WESTCARB team compared it to the volume of water in a community swimming pool.²⁹ Another group, the Southwest Regional Partnership on Carbon Sequestration, utilized focus groups to understand the public's main concerns and questions prior to developing educational resources and then conducted additional focus groups to collect feedback on the draft materials, which informed the messages and delivery formats used to develop the final outreach materials.³⁰

Offering hands-on experiences for communities to understand the technology better, especially when the technology has not yet been widely deployed, can also be an effective education strategy. For example, the Midwest Geological Sequestration Consortium created demonstration kits and used a 3-dimensional model to explain how CO_2 is stored in a deep saline reservoir. These physical tools provided an opportunity for a range of stakeholders – from farmers, to business leaders, to legislators – to learn about the technology. The NREL team noted that "when stakeholders did not know who to approach or what questions to ask, these models provided an easily accessible way to ask questions."³¹

In addition to physical demonstrations and models, it may be helpful to use diagrams or visualization technologies to show stakeholders what the physical project or connective infrastructure would look like in their neighborhood or region. For example, the Hawaii State Energy Office worked with the LAVA Lab at the University of Hawaii to develop the Hawaii Advanced Visualization Environment Nexus (HAVEN), a 3D visualization tool to help decisionmakers and stakeholders understand energy resource planning data and compare the impacts of different scenarios.³² Visualization tools can be especially helpful when explaining the hub concept. For example, Third Way developed renderings of potential Direct Air Capture (DAC) hubs and hydrogen hubs to help illustrate the physical impact of energy infrastructure.³³



Figure 2. Rendering of a Direct Air Capture Hub by Third Way³⁴

Figure 3. Rendering of a Hydrogen Hub by Third Way³⁵



Co-designing State Policies and Programs with Stakeholders

In addition to providing education and conducting initial outreach and listening sessions, inviting stakeholders into the decision-making process whenever possible can help build trust and ensure programs and policies create the benefits communities want to see, while avoiding or addressing risks perceived by community members. State Energy Offices can include stakeholders in roadmapping or program development processes early and often to provide ongoing opportunities for input and make sure the outcomes reflect community needs. For example, both Michigan and Oregon³⁶ incorporated stakeholder workshops into their roadmapping efforts. The University of Michigan Center for Sustainable Systems (CSS), with funding from the Michigan Economic Development Corporation and the University Office of Research, organized an in-person workshop that brought together over 70 stakeholders to develop a framework for the Hydrogen Roadmap for the State of Michigan. The list of stakeholders included and the agenda from the workshop can be found in Appendix A and Appendix B of the report.³⁷ The Oregon Department of Energy (the State Energy Office) incorporated stakeholder engagement and outreach throughout the development of the *Renewable Hydrogen in Oregon* study. ODOE initially reached out to a broad range of stakeholders (including all nine federally recognized Tribes in the state) to inform them about the study and used social media, blog posts, and newspapers to share opportunities to participate and stay up to date on the study's progress. ODOE also held two stakeholder workshops, posted the slides and recordings publicly, and allowed the public to submit additional written and verbal comments after each workshop.³⁸

State Energy Offices can also involve stakeholders in decision-making by setting up an ongoing advisory group or task force made up of key stakeholders and community representatives. This type of engagement helps build relationships and trust with stakeholders by providing regular and ongoing channels for two-way engagement, rather than a one-time stakeholder event. State Energy Offices have coordinated or been involved in various hydrogen working groups or advisory committees in preparation for or as a part of the Regional Clean Hydrogen Hub opportunity. For example, the Kentucky Office of Energy Policy (the State Energy Office) created the Kentucky Hydrogen Hub Working Group,³⁹ and the Alaska Energy Authority (the State Energy Office) participates in a working group organized by Alaska Center for Energy and Power at the University of Alaska Fairbanks.⁴⁰ The Alaska Hydrogen Working Group is open to the public and has engaged over 200 individuals through virtual and in-person events and exchanges, including representatives from industry, state government agencies, academia, and Native Alaskan Villages.⁴¹ The working group provides an informal space for stakeholders across the state to learn about hydrogen and discuss opportunities and challenges for hydrogen deployment in Alaska.⁴² The group also provided input on the Alaska Hydrogen Opportunities Report, which identifies opportunities for clean hydrogen in the state and outlines equity and social considerations to ensure clean hydrogen activities benefit communities and support Indigenous rights and values.⁴³ Regional Clean Hydrogen Hub boards can also serve as a more formal advisory group. For example, the Pacific Northwest Hydrogen Hub board includes representatives from labor, the Sierra Club, and Tribal Nations.⁴⁴

Although not specific to clean hydrogen, the Colorado Energy Office and the Hawaii State Energy Office have developed new models or "playbooks" for community engagement that could be applied in the hydrogen context. For example, the Colorado Energy Office is working to move towards a "co-design" model for engagement within its Weatherization Assistance Program (and later across all programs), which involves hosting day-long, in-person roundtables each quarter to listen to community members and understand their needs, priorities, and ideas. The roundtables include breakout groups related to specific program design topics, in which Colorado Energy Office staff are participating only to listen and answer clarifying questions. Optional prompts are provided to help guide the discussion, and staff provide reminders about the limits to the Weatherization Assistance Program's flexibility (i.e., income limits and federal vs. state funding allowances).⁴⁵ Setting these expectations upfront and providing transparency about the extent to which the stakeholders can affect the policy, project, or program design will be especially important in the clean hydrogen context.

In Hawaii, the State Energy Office launched an effort called "Energize Kākou," which includes a framework and playbook for HSEO's ongoing engagement with communities.⁴⁶ The playbook builds on Native Hawaiian values as a foundation for engagement and includes guidance and best practices for designing a community engagement plan, promoting engagement opportunities and inviting stakeholders, executing engagement activities, and following up with stakeholders. The playbook also distinguishes between three types of engagement, one of which is "Co-creation, Building Community Ownership," and offers example objectives, methods, roles, and tools needed for each engagement type.⁴⁷

While many of the more collaborative, two-way approaches to community engagement take time and additional resources to plan and implement, the community trust and relationshipbuilding that often result from these types of engagement could have a significant impact on the success of clean hydrogen policies and programs.

Communicating the Risks and Benefits of Clean Hydrogen

Whether during initial outreach or as part of more in-depth conversations with stakeholders, states and their partners will need to be able to understand and articulate the benefits and potential risks of clean hydrogen. In particular, states will want to consider all potential impacts of a given clean hydrogen project, program, or policy and how these impacts may interact with existing burdens and historic inequities experienced by a community. As part of the Green Electrolytic Hydrogen and Renewable Fuels: Recommendations for Deployment in Washington report to the Washington state legislature, the Washington Department of Commerce identified the main environmental and energy justice concerns across the hydrogen economy: from production to distribution and storage, to end use and decommissioning.⁴⁸ States may also want to consider existing stakeholder views on clean hydrogen when communicating about the risks and benefits. Given the increased news coverage on hydrogen in recent years, many stakeholders may already have questions, concerns, or misconceptions about the technology and how it may impact their community. Preparing accurate and easy to understand messages that are tailored to a particular audience, relevant to the specific project or policy being considered, and consistent across different communicators will be essential to building stakeholder trust and laying the groundwork for meaningful engagement.

While hydrogen risks and benefits will vary based on state goals and specific projects, several resources exist to help states and their partners communicate the benefits and risks of

clean hydrogen. For example, the U.S. Department of Energy developed a "DOE Hydrogen Program Responses to Common Questions & Concerns about Hydrogen" resource to improve transparency and respond to concerns about clean hydrogen. The questions and issues addressed in the resource were compiled by the Hydrogen Program Energy and Environmental Justice Working Group based off public listening sessions and Requests for Information (RFIs) and were answered with support from experts across multiple DOE offices. States can build off and tailor these answers to anticipate questions and respond to specific concerns from their communities and stakeholders.

The concerns addressed by the report include:49

- 1. Hydrogen production via steam methane reforming (SMR) produces more greenhouse gas emissions than other hydrogen production methods.
- 2. Hydrogen combustion applications produce health-harming air pollutants such as nitrogen oxides (NOx).
- 3. Hydrogen is a less efficient option to replace fossil fuels for heating and cooking in homes and buildings and does not out-perform batteries for light-duty vehicles.
- 4. The fossil fuel industry is the primary driver for hydrogen production, and producing hydrogen from fossil fuels will only encourage further investment in the sector.
- 5. Investments in supply chains based on fossil fuels may result in stranded assets
- 6. Carbon capture and storage is a) energy-intensive, b) expensive, and c) has not been proven effective at reducing emissions.
- 7. Existing pipeline infrastructure is not equipped to carry large volumes of hydrogen without creating safety hazards. Construction of new pipelines would further burden frontline communities and be very expensive.
- 8. Hydrogen leakage mitigation and detection are nascent areas with limited reliable technology, and hydrogen in the atmosphere can worsen global warming.
- 9. Water usage for electrolysis can be devastating in water-short areas of the United States.
- 10. Regional Clean Hydrogen Hubs and local hydrogen projects will increase residential energy prices.
- 11. Could the Regional Clean Hydrogen Hubs increase emissions or pollution?
- 12. Will front-line communities be included in hydrogen-related projects, and will they have a say in how projects are sited?

In addition to these questions, another key concern stakeholders may have relates to the safety of hydrogen production, transport, storage, and use. DOE provides a response to this question in its Frequently Asked Questions, which could be used as a starting point.⁵⁰ However, states and their partners will likely want to expand on this response and incorporate language and relevant mitigation actions into state roadmaps, state policy and regulatory frameworks, and state and local safety protocols — including State Energy Security Plans. States can also refer to the NASEO resource on <u>Developing Clean Hydrogen State Roadmaps</u> (p. 27) for additional insights on potential challenges of clean hydrogen deployment, including transport, water use, leakage risks, and cost. Lessons learned from stakeholder engagement and public perceptions

towards carbon capture and storage technologies indicate that trust in operators and regulators can have a significant impact on risk perceptions. In particular, the study notes that "risks become more acceptable if there is the perception that regulation will protect, monitoring will be robust, and that operators will be genuinely operating to [maximize] safety."⁵¹

While explaining safety processes clearly and providing evidence-based information in response to concerns can help reduce fears and correct misinformation, stakeholders' risk perceptions depend on a much wider set of factors that states may want to consider when developing messages and communication plans. In its framework for effective risk communication, the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) outlines five factors that influence how an audience responds to a risk communication message and ideas for integrating these factors into communication and engagement strategies.⁵² For example, a lack of trust may undermine a stakeholder group's ability to hear and respond to a message. EPA recommends "establishing shared values early in a communication" to help build trust or selecting a communicator who already has trust with the community or stakeholder group. EPA also stresses the importance of empathy in responding to stakeholder concern – even if the perceived risk does not align with the actual scientific or technical risk.⁵³

While the resources and strategies above are designed to help address common concerns and potential risks of clean hydrogen technology, it is also important to effectively communicate the benefits of clean hydrogen deployment. Similar to the risks, the benefits of clean hydrogen may vary by specific project, program, or policy. However, potential benefits could include state economic and workforce development opportunities, fuel diversification, lower emissions from hard-to-decarbonize sectors in the state, cleaner air, and improved energy security and resilience. The NASEO report, <u>Developing Clean Hydrogen State Roadmaps</u> resource describes many of these benefits in detail, and NASEO's <u>State Strategies to Develop</u> and <u>Support the Emerging Clean Hydrogen Workforce</u> tool includes guidance on and examples of job demand estimates and workforce development opportunities. Importantly, when discussing job and economic development benefits with communities, states and their partners will want to be careful not to over-promise and ensure community members, especially residents of disadvantaged communities, are not forced to choose between jobs and any health or environmental risks associated with a clean hydrogen project.

Discussions on the benefits of clean hydrogen can also be two-way and incorporate community ideas and feedback, particularly when projects or programs involve or require a Community Benefit Agreement. By working with communities to understand which benefits would be most valuable, quantifying the anticipated benefits, outlining planned investments in the community, and regularly reporting on the outcomes of those investments, states can build accountability and transparency throughout the stakeholder engagement process.

Finally, the Community Benefit Plans developed for the DOE Regional Clean Hydrogen Hub opportunity articulate the number and type of benefits expected from various clean hydrogen projects and could be helpful to reference when describing the benefits of other clean hydrogen efforts. For example, the ARCHES Community Benefit Plan projects \$2.95 billion per year in health cost savings, over 200,000 new jobs, and 326 tons less of PM₁₀ and PM_{2.5} each year. The ARCHES plan also outlines the hub's dedicated investments in these benefits, with \$150 million set aside for community benefits and \$229 million for workforce development

and community education.⁵⁴ An RMI report on "Delivering Equitable And Meaningful Community Benefits Via Clean Hydrogen Hubs" provides additional examples of potential benefits and metrics categorized by the Justice40 policy priority with which they align.⁵⁵

Involving Communities in Project Development

Meaningful and proactive stakeholder engagement can not only lead to more inclusive policy and program decision-making; it can also provide a framework for more equitable project development. Large infrastructure projects, like clean hydrogen, tend to succeed when developers proactively engage with community members. As partners or potential funders of clean hydrogen projects, State Energy Offices can assist project owners in planning for and implementing effective stakeholder engagement and offer developers insight into community dynamics in order to help garner support and ensure the project aligns with state and local priorities. State Energy Offices can also share lessons learned from early and ongoing engagement with community members to ensure developers are aware of existing concerns, community needs, cumulative impacts, trusted messengers, and appropriate outreach and engagement methods or formats. The Regional Clean Hydrogen Hub networks and other state and regional working groups can serve as a forum for states to coordinate with developers and other partners so that communities can participate in each stage of policy and project development. For example the Pacific Northwest Hydrogen Hub has an engagement lead for each "node" within the hub project.⁵⁶

States can also provide developers with clear guidelines or requirements for stakeholder engagement, particularly if the state is funding the project. For example, the New York State Energy Research and Development Authority (NYSERDA) requires Stakeholder Engagement Plans as part of their offshore wind procurement process and created a guide to help developers in planning for and implementing stakeholder engagement activities. The *Guiding Principles for Offshore Wind Stakeholder Engagement* resource outlines ten principles to set expectations for developers and ensure alignment with the Climate Act's goals for building an inclusive clean energy economy (See Appendix for a list of the ten principles).⁵⁷ In Washington, the *Green Electrolytic Hydrogen and Renewable Fuels: Recommendations for Deployment in Washington* report developed by the Department of Commerce identifies four interdisciplinary frameworks developers could use as a guide prior to or in concert with community engagement efforts to ensure environmental and energy justice principles are considered throughout project development.⁵⁸

State Energy Offices may also help developers effectively engage with stakeholders by developing and supporting equitable frameworks for siting clean hydrogen projects. While siting decisions are typically made at the local level, State Energy Offices can develop guidance documents, model ordinances, or checklists for local governments that emphasize the importance of stakeholder and community engagement and embed engagement activities into local processes. State Energy Offices could also work with local governments and interested developers to engage community groups and local residents well in advance of the formal siting process. Engaging communities early in the process—prior to making a decision about where a project will be sited—can help developers build trust and allow community members to take more ownership over the project.

Community Benefit Agreements

State Energy Offices can also encourage developers to negotiate a Community Benefit Agreement (CBA) or other formal agreement, such as a Project Labor Agreement (PLA)⁵⁹ to ensure the project benefits reflect community members' needs and build in transparency and accountability throughout the project's lifetime. The U.S. Department of Energy Office of Energy Justice and Equity (formerly known as the Office of Economic Impact and Diversity) defines a CBA as "an agreement signed by community benefit groups and a developer, identifying the community benefits a developer agrees to deliver, in return for community support of the project."⁶⁰ While CBAs can be incorporated into Community Benefit Plans (CBPs), CBAs are distinct from CBPs because they are legally binding and enforceable contracts between community benefit groups and a developer. In the context of a CBA, "community benefit groups" are groups or coalitions of groups (such as neighborhood associations, local businesses, community-based organizations, environmental groups, local unions, or faith-based organizations) that together work to represent the community impacted by the developer's proposed project.⁶¹

While CBAs take time and resources to develop and negotiate, when executed well, the process typically results in greater benefits for both developers and communities. Developers benefit from a CBA by receiving public support from community members, which reduces project development risk and may help the project receive state or local approval. Communities benefit from CBAs because the process provides an opportunity for greater community involvement in or ownership of the project, allowing community representatives to shape the project benefits and ensure developers' commitments are kept. A survey of labor groups, disadvantaged communities, environmental justice groups, and Tribes conducted by EFI Foundation found that 86% of respondents would be more likely to support Regional Clean Hydrogen Hub (H2Hub) projects that use some form of a binding agreement to ensure community benefits.⁶²

Examples of benefits communities may wish to include in a CBA include:63

- Job creation,
- Local and diverse hiring and training commitments,
- Living wage and other benefits,
- Education partnerships, between developers and community schools,
- Support for local small businesses,
- Improvements to open spaces, parks and playgrounds,
- Affordable housing and rehabilitation,
- Support for senior centers and child-care facilities, and
- State and/or local economic incentive packages.

To encourage the development of CBAs, State Energy Offices could incentivize or require developers to negotiate a CBA for clean hydrogen projects receiving state funding, if allowable under state procurement rules. For example, in response to the recommendations developed by the Connecticut Hydrogen Task Force, the Connecticut state legislature passed Public Act 23-156,⁶⁴ which includes a provision that requires all hydrogen projects have a Community Benefit Agreement (CBA) in place.⁶⁵ Similarly, Maryland's Clean Energy

Jobs Act (2019) requires all offshore wind projects in Round 2 of the application period for Offshore Wind Renewable Energy Credits (ORECs) to execute a CBA.^{66,67} State and local governments can also support productive CBA development by informing community coalitions about proposed or upcoming project developments, explaining the benefits of CBAs to developers, and respecting the negotiation process.⁶⁸

Existing Community Benefit Agreements in the offshore wind industry offer helpful examples of benefits and CBA structures that could be replicated for clean hydrogen projects. For example, Vineyard Wind (an offshore wind developer) signed the first offshore wind CBA in the U.S. with Vineyard Power Cooperative (a local community group) in 2015. Vineyard Power Cooperative is a member owned 501-c-12 non-profit representing 1,400 households and businesses on Martha's Vineyard and was formed with the goal of "keep[ing] the benefits and control of our renewable energy resources within our island community."⁶⁹ As part of the CBA, Vineyard Power Cooperative agreed to support the project by advocating for offshore wind legislation in the state, supporting education and outreach, and offering guidance on permitting and financing processes.⁷⁰ In return, Vineyard Wind agreed to investigate opportunities for local job creation and community ownership of a portion of the wind farm's capacity. Vineyard Wind also agreed to consult with Vineyard Power regularly to discuss additional community benefits and receive input from community stakeholders on each phase of the project development. The project also received additional points during the U.S. Bureau of Ocean Energy Management auction for having a CBA in place.⁷¹

More recently, South Fork Wind and Sunrise Wind (both joint ventures between Ørsted and Eversource) signed Host Community Agreements with local towns in New York. These agreements differ from CBAs because they are typically between a municipality and a developer, rather than a community and a developer. However, the terms agreed upon in these Host Community Agreements indicate that the projects will provide significant benefits to the communities. For example, the South Fork Wind agreement designates a fisheries liaison for the lifetime of the project, and the community investments agreed to in the Sunrise Wind agreement will provide \$10 million for a new National Offshore Wind Training Center and a new Operations and Maintenance Hub in Suffolk County.⁷² To see more examples of CBAs and understand best practices at each phase of the CBA (from planning and negotiation to implementation and monitoring), states can look to a report by the Clean Air Task Force, which emphasizes the importance of "clear and specific commitments," ongoing accountability mechanisms, and ensuring the community partner to the agreement is representative of the entire community.⁷³ An RMI analysis includes additional examples of both successful and unsuccessful CBAs and offers insights into potential pitfalls, including situations in which a developer goes out of business, or when state or local incentives significantly outweigh the community benefits delivered through the CBA.⁷⁴

Evaluating Stakeholder Engagement Efforts

Effective and equitable stakeholder engagement tends to be iterative, and therefore requires ongoing evaluation and adaptation based on stakeholder feedback and needs. Because there is no "one size fits all" approach to stakeholder engagement, evaluation methods will depend on the objectives set and the needs and communication preferences of the community or stakeholder group. State Energy Offices will likely need to review engagement strategies on a regular basis to determine whether they are meeting the state's identified SMART goals and prepare to adjust plans and engagement methods as needed – or adapt the SMART goals based on community feedback. For example, State Energy Offices could use surveys before, after, and at regular intervals throughout the process to gather community input on engagement methods and use the findings to update plans for future engagement activities. States could also track the number of instances where community input is reflected in the policies or program design.

The National Energy Technology Laboratory (NETL) outlines several ideas for evaluating stakeholder engagement efforts based on lessons learned from the Regional Carbon Sequestration Partnership engagements:⁷⁵

- Informal telephone calls and/or routine interviews with key stakeholders both within the local host organization and in the community
- Tracking attendance at meetings and events
- Post-event surveys that are completed by attendees (the RCSPs have used both hard copy forms at meetings and follow-up email forms)
- Tracking the number of inquiries and the project response to stakeholder questions, concerns, and feedback.
- Reviewing of media coverage, especially noting the tone of coverage in local media and social media (e.g., blogs, Twitter, and Facebook)
- Information posted on project websites to discuss the project and provide a platform for public interaction on a more spontaneous basis
- Evaluations at public meetings, workshops, and seminars to assess the suitability of meeting content, outreach, and to identify other concerns and suggestions

In addition to the options above, State Energy Offices could use Facilitating Power's *Spectrum of Community Engagement to Ownership*⁷⁶ to self-evaluate and reflect on which level of engagement their activities fall into and how to move towards more collaborative, community-driven methods, if possible. For example, the Energy Division within the Minnesota Department of Commerce (State Energy Office) utilized the Spectrum to assess the Department's level of engagement with Tribal Nations in Minnesota. As a result, the Minnesota State Energy Office committed to implementing a number of new strategies to more meaningfully engage with Tribal Nations, including participating in a government-to-government training and inviting a tribal liaison to attend regular leadership meetings. Facilitating Power also provides guiding questions and activities to help state and local governments evaluate current stakeholder engagement activities (See page 14).⁷⁷



Source: Istockphoto/Ivan Gonzalez

Conclusion

As State Energy Offices continue to explore opportunities for clean hydrogen, effective and inclusive stakeholder engagement will be paramount. Conducting meaningful, two-way engagement early and often in the program or policy design process is not only essential for securing stakeholder support but also for improving outcomes, ensuring community benefits, and enabling the success of future initiatives. This is especially critical in the context of clean hydrogen, given its complexity and potential safety and environmental concerns. Effective stakeholder engagement early on can also help streamline siting and permitting processes and avoid delays in project development timelines. In their role convening stakeholders and leading the development of energy plans, policies, and programs, State Energy Offices have a unique opportunity to engage communities and stakeholder groups when designing clean hydrogen policies and programs. State Energy Offices can also help facilitate more equitable engagement between developers and community members. By involving stakeholders early on in policy and planning efforts and working with developers to encourage more robust community engagement, State Energy Offices can help build trust and allow for community ownership in decision making as the clean hydrogen market develops.

Appendix



Description

Apply Early! First review of applications begins on May 31, 2023. **Applications in response to this posting will be considered for both this position and the Clean Transportation Public Engagement Specialist (MA4) position.**

At the **Department of Commerce (Commerce)**, we are creative, collaborative, and trusted. We identify opportunities to deliver critical funding and services to strengthen communities, we cultivate an environment in which we continuously learn, and we own our work.

The **Energy Division (Energy)** works to drive the clean energy transformation so that Washington prospers.

The **Hydrogen & Renewable Fuels Public Engagement Specialist (MA4)** works within the Energy Policy Office of the Energy Division and reports to the Senior Energy Policy Specialist for Hydrogen and Renewable Fuels. This position supports the Energy Policy Office as the lead on all public engagement activities for hydrogen and renewable fuels policy development and program implementation, as part of the activities of the Office of Renewable Fuels. This will include collaboration with Commerce's Office of Economic Development and Competitiveness, the agency's Tribal Liaison, and others.

Public engagement is a fundamental aspect of policy development and program management in the Energy Division's hydrogen and renewable fuels work, including contributing work related to the Pacific Northwest Hydrogen Association, funding programs, decision package and legislative development, and bill analysis.

This posting may be used to fill other vacant positions within 60 days once position is filled. Duties

Plan, implement, update, and maintain hydrogen and renewable fuels education and engagement plans, in consultation with key agency staff.

- Plan and implement outreach and engagement work for the Energy Division as part of the activities of the Office of Renewable Fuels, which includes but is not limited to:
 - Website content development and maintenance;
 - Listening sessions, focus groups, interviews, surveys, and other engagement activities;
 - Development of technical assistance materials;
 - Other strategies identified as beneficial to plan development, implementation, updates, and maintenance.
- Create and maintain a tool to track progress toward strategies and tasks identified in the hydrogen and renewable fuels education and engagement plans. Regularly analyze results and review with supervisor and key agency staff to determine and take actions to address gaps in progress.
- Analyze information collected from public engagement activities and advise key agency staff on public engagement and information work.
- Analyze public information needs and advise supervisor on website updates, briefing papers, and related support resources for hydrogen and renewable fuels information and state and federal funding opportunities.

Plan, implement, update, and maintain engagement and outreach activities and content needed to implement hydrogen and renewable fuels projects and funding opportunities.

- Contribute to planning and implementing public outreach related to hydrogen and renewable fuels funding and proposed projects supported by Commerce. This will include but is not limited to:
 - Working in coordination with Commerce partners to support public and community engagement activities related to hydrogen and renewable fuels, such as the Pacific Northwest Hydrogen Association;
 - Public engagement, outreach, and marketing for hydrogen and renewable fuels funding and project opportunities in consultation with energy division communications staff;
 - Listening sessions, focus groups, interviews, surveys, and other engagement activities;
 - Development of technical assistance materials;
 - Other strategies identified as beneficial to effective development and implementation of hydrogen and renewable fuels projects supported by Commerce.
- Planning and implementing public engagement in ways that are consistent with relevant best practices or requirements related to community engagement, including but not limited to:
 - Commerce's Community Engagement Plan;
 - o Community Benefits Plan requirements for relevant federal funding opportunities;
 - o Justice40 Initiative for relevant federal programs and funding opportunities
- Analyze information collected from public engagement activities and advise supervisor on funding and project opportunities.

Create and maintain connections with hydrogen and renewable fuels stakeholders.

- Develop and maintain current subject matter expertise about hydrogen and renewable fuels by reading and analyzing industry publications, attending meetings and events, and connecting with experts and organizations with information about hydrogen and renewable fuels.
- Create and maintain a list of hydrogen and renewable fuels stakeholders and experts (companies that may produce or use hydrogen or renewable fuels, electric utilities, counties and cities, tribal governments, zero-emission vehicle manufacturers, labor unions, climate and environmental justice advocates, community-based organizations, ports, transit agencies, academics and researchers, and more). Hold introductory meetings, continued conversations, and provide connections to policy and program staff.
- Attend and speak at meetings and events on behalf of the Energy Division to provide information on hydrogen and renewable fuels work.

Ensure hydrogen and renewable fuels policies and programs include outreach and engagement components that comply with the HEAL Act, provide benefits to overburdened communities and vulnerable populations, and supplement other Commerce community engagement and communications work.

- Meet regularly with HEAL Act implementation staff, Commerce's Chief Equity Officer, Commerce's Tribal Liaison, and other relevant Energy Division staff on public engagement and tribal consultation to review existing and emerging hydrogen and renewable fuels policies and programs for compliance with the HEAL Act.
- Ensure hydrogen and renewable fuels public engagement activities are coordinated with work by Commerce's community engagement team, including attending regular meetings and establishing clarity for stakeholders on Commerce points of contact.
- Write and create public engagement materials, including message frameworks, presentations, fact sheets, website and email content, and graphics. Request review of materials and creation of graphics from relevant Commerce communications staff in a timely and thorough way.

Develop and track public engagement metrics as part of the division's work to measure success.

- Work with Energy Division leadership team to establish, regularly review, and update metrics of success for hydrogen and renewable fuels engagement strategies, including benefits provided to overburdened communities and vulnerable populations.
- Write a public engagement work plan that identifies strategies for meeting metrics of success and regularly update the plan with work completed and tracked metrics.

Qualifications

Required Qualifications:

- Bachelor's degree. Experience may substitute for education.
- Four years of experience or more in public engagement work through public relations, marketing, customer management, public services, non-profit services, consulting services, advocacy, political campaigns, community organizing, or other similar communications work with external audiences.
- Ability to communicate clearly with diverse groups, including senior level management, elected officials, subject matter experts, and other interested parties.
- Experience communicating complex policy concepts in terms easily understood by those without expertise, including the use of plain language.
- Ability to develop, or work with technical staff to develop, public engagement materials, including message frameworks, presentations, fact sheets, website and email content, and graphics.
- Experience putting into practice equitable processes and pursuing equitable outcomes, including language accessibility.
- Experience measuring success and tracking metrics, including using data to support continuous performance improvement and data-driven decision making.
- Comfort with public speaking at in-person or virtual events and meetings.
- Proficiency with MS Office software.
- Ability to think strategically and connect the big picture and details.
- Excellent time management and a strong sense of personal accountability.
- Ability to contribute positively and professionally in a team environment

Preferred/Desired Qualifications:

- Policy expertise in hydrogen production or uses, clean and/or renewable fuels, electric utilities, or other related fields.
- Experience working with consultants or as a consultant.
- Experience working in a rapid-response environment.
- Experience utilizing public opinion research, including understanding statistics or survey design.
- Experience working with state or local legislative process.
- Experience working with language translation services.

New York State Energy Research and Development Authority's Guiding Principles for Offshore Wind Stakeholder Engagement:⁷⁸

Stakeholder Engagement Guiding Principles for Offshore Wind

NYSERDA is committed to advancing offshore wind development that prioritizes meaningful and transparent stakeholder engagement. The following ten guiding principles reflect the expectation of OSW developers, as supported by NYSERDA. Offshore wind stakeholder engagement initiated by New York State and offshore wind developers should be:

1

Collaborative

- Engaging early and often
- Seeking shared interests across all parties to develop actionable goals
- Encouraging cooperative dialogue
- Partnering on policy development and program planning, implementation, and evaluation



Pursuing Equity

- Seeking to understand the structural and systemic causes of energy and environmental injustice and inequity
- Creating space for and elevating voices of those with less power, resources, and privilege (recognizing systemic racism and other prevailing inequities)
- Identifying barriers to participation or access to program benefits for diverse communities
- Publicly acknowledging the expertise of and contributions made by stakeholders
- Recognizing the benefits of engaging communities as partners in determining their role in the clean energy transition

3

Outcomes-Driven with a Bias Toward Action

- Developing well-defined goals and desired outcomes through collective understanding of shared interests
- Supporting a clear organizational structure and approach including metrics for both process and outputs



Inclusive and Accessible

- Considering the full scope of potentially affected parties and appropriate geographic scale and, when appropriate, promoting regional collaboration
- Considering accessibility factors, especially for disadvantaged communities, including convenience of meeting times and accessibility of locations or virtual platforms, childcare needs, language and interpretation needs, and variety of opportunities to participate and ways to provide input

5

Open, Transparent and Accountable

- Acknowledging the knowns and unknowns, clarifying assumptions and intentions upfront and throughout the process
- Identifying impediments to progress, tracking and reporting commitments and progress
- Making materials and resources available to the public to the greatest extent feasible
- Clearly communicating decisions made and reasons why to all participants as well as the general public

6

Diverse and Representative

- Considering and incorporating a variety of interests, points of view and expertise
- Seeking broad representation across impacted geographies, industries, socioeconomic groups, races, ethnicities, cultures, and organizations of differing sizes

7

Supported

 Demonstrating an understanding of the Importance of a long-term commitment to stakeholder engagement and allocating resources to continuously support strong engagement and project initiatives

8

Driven by Whole-Systems Thinking

- Acting as local stewards alongside communities in helping communities meet their self-determined goals with regard to community health, resiliency, local emissions, and a green economy in a way that reflects and respects local wisdoms, traditions, and cultures
- Working across sectors to implement solutions with sustainable and mutuallyreinforcing benefits



Flexible

 Identifying multiple pathways to the desired outcomes and adapting approaches to address emerging issues as needed and in different ways based on what works best within the agreed-upon organizational structure



Proactive in Decision Making

- Considering all aspects of offshore wind energy resources, ecosystems, and stakeholders
- Considering the relative impacts, risks, and challenges against the benefits and opportunities provided by cost-effective and responsible offshore wind energy

Endnotes

- 1 Environmental Justice Leadership Forum, "False Solutions in Justice40 Letter," WE ACT for Environmental Justice (September 19, 2022), <u>https://www.weact.org/wp-content/</u> <u>uploads/2022/09/EJLF-False-Solutions-in-Justice40-</u> <u>Letter-091922.pdf</u>.
- 2 "How Dirty Hydrogen Projects Threaten Our Climate and Health," Earth Justice (October 13, 2023), <u>https://earthjustice.org/feature/hydrogen-climate-health-threat</u>.
- 3 S. Rowan, D. Kim, Z. Belarbi, A. Wells, D. Hill, B. Dutta, S. Bayham, M. Bergen, B. Chorpening, "Hydrogen Safety Review for Gas Turbines, SOFC, and High Temperature Hydrogen Production" U.S. Department of Energy, National Energy Technology Laboratory (2023), <u>https://netl.doe.gov/projects/files/HydrogenSafetyReviewforGasTurbines-SOFCandHighTemperatureHydrogenProduction_033023.pdf</u>.
- 4 Peter Fairley, "Sizing up hydrogen's hydrological footprint." *Nature* (December 14, 2023), <u>https://www. nature.com/articles/d41586-023-03884-9</u>
- 5 "Energize Kakou," Hawaii State Energy Office, <u>https://</u><u>energy.hawaii.gov/get-engaged/energize-kakou/</u>.
- 6 "Clean Energy Wayfinders," Hawaii State Energy Office, https://energy.hawaii.gov/get-engaged/clean-energywayfinders/.
- 7 "The Spectrum of Community Engagement to Ownership. Movement Strategy Center." Facilitating Power (August 2021), <u>https://movementstrategy.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/08/The-Spectrum-of-Community-Engagement-to-Ownership.pdf.</u>
- 8 Ibid.
- 9 "Guidance for Creating a Community Benefits Plan for the Regional Clean Hydrogen Hubs," U.S. Department of Energy Office of Clean Energy Demonstrations (October 2022), <u>https://oced-exchange.energy.gov/FileContent.</u> <u>aspx?FileID=9c024599-7d5c-4e84-9029-d307d7621ab7.</u>
- 10 Adapted from steps outlined in: "Guidance for Creating a Community Benefits Plan for the Regional Clean Hydrogen Hubs," U.S. Department of Energy Office of Clean Energy Demonstrations (October 2022), https://oced-exchange. energy.gov/FileContent.aspx?FileID=9c024599-7d5c-4e84-9029-d307d7621ab7.
- 11 "CalEnviroScreen 4.0," California Office of Environmental Health Hazard Assessment (May 1, 2023), <u>https://oehha.ca.gov/calenviroscreen</u>.
- 12 "Energy Justice Mapping Tool Disadvantaged Communities Reporter." U.S. Department of Energy Office of Economic Impact and Diversity (July 24, 2023), <u>https:// energyjustice.egs.anl.gov/</u>.
- 13 "ARCHES Community Benefits Plan," Alliance for Renewable Clean Hydrogen Systems (ARCHES) (November, 2023), <u>https://archesh2.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/ARCHES_CB_PROPOSAL_for-release.pdf</u>.
- 14 "Creating a Community and Stakeholder Engagement Plan," U.S. Department of Energy Office of Fossil Energy and Carbon Management (August 2022), <u>https://www. energy.gov/sites/default/files/2022-08/Creating%20a%20</u> <u>Community%20and%20Stakeholder%20Engagement%20</u> <u>Plan_8.2.22.pdf</u>.
- 15 Adapted from steps outlined in: "Guidance for Creating a Community Benefits Plan for the Regional Clean Hydrogen Hubs," U.S. Department of Energy Office of Clean Energy Demonstrations (October 2022), <u>https://oced-exchange.energy.gov/FileContent.aspx?FileID=9c024599-7d5c-4e84-9029-d307d7621ab7</u>.

- 16 "Community Energy Collaboration Grants," Clean Energy Resource Teams (CERTs) and the Minnesota Commerce Department (November 1, 2021), <u>https://</u><u>www.cleanenergyresourceteams.org/community-energycollaboration-grants</u>.
- 17 "Hydrogen & Renewable Fuels Public Engagement Specialist (MA4) – Energy Policy Office – (06563)," State of Washington (May 17, 2023), <u>https://www.governmentjobs.</u> <u>com/careers/washington/jobs/newprint/4045154.</u>
- 18 "Regional Clean Hydrogen Hubs Midwest Regional H2Hub Community Briefing," U.S. Department of Energy, Office of Clean Energy Demonstrations (November 1, 2023), <u>https:// www.energy.gov/sites/default/files/2023-11/H2Hubs_ Midwest_Community_Briefing.pdf.</u>
- 19 Adapted from steps outlined in: "Guidance for Creating a Community Benefits Plan for the Regional Clean Hydrogen Hubs," U.S. Department of Energy Office of Clean Energy Demonstrations (October 2022), <u>https://oced-exchange.energy.gov/FileContent.aspx?FileID=9c024599-7d5c-4e84-9029-d307d7621ab7.</u>
- 20 "Paying for Community Expertise," New York State Energy Research and Development Authority (2023), <u>https://</u> www.nyserda.ny.gov/All-Programs/Energy-and-Climate-Equity-Strategy/Paying-for-Community-Expertise.
- 21 "Community Compensation Guidelines," State of Washington Office of Equity (January 2024), <u>https://</u> <u>live-office-of-equity.pantheonsite.io/sites/default/</u> <u>files/2024-01/Community%20Compensation%20</u> <u>Guidelines%20-%20v1.1%20for%20Site%20Upload.pdf.</u>
- 22 "Connecticut Hydrogen Task Force Study," Connecticut Green Bank and Strategen (January 2023), <u>https://</u> www.ctgreenbank.com/wp-content/uploads/2023/01/ <u>Connecticut-Hydrogen-Task-Force-Study-FINAL-20230114.</u> pdf.
- 23 "Factbook for H2Hub Stakeholders: Building Stronger Community Engagement in Hydrogen Hubs," EFI Foundation (February 2024), <u>https://efifoundation.org/wp-content/uploads/sites/3/2024/03/Factbook-3124FINAL.pdf</u>.
- 24 "Hydrogen: Resources & Recordings. 'Hydrogen in NYS: State of the Science' Programming." New York State Energy Research and Development Authority (May 2022), https://www.nyserda.ny.gov/All-Programs/Hydrogen.
- 25 "Hydrogen 101," Kentucky Energy and Environment Cabinet (2022), <u>https://eec.ky.gov/Energy/Data-Maps/</u> <u>Pages/Hydrogen-101.aspx#/corridors?country=US&show_</u> <u>corridor_stations=false&state=KY&fuel=HY</u>.
- 26 "Frequently Asked Questions about Hydrogen and Fuel Cells (Draft)," U.S. Department of Energy (June 2023), <u>https://www.hydrogen.energy.gov/docs/ hydrogenprogramlibraries/pdfs/hydrogen-fuel-cell-faqjune2023.pdf.</u>
- 27 Liz Ross and Megan Day, "Community Energy Planning: Best Practices and Lessons Learned in NREL's Work with Communities," National Renewable Energy Laboratory Joint Institute for Strategic Energy Analysis (August 2022), https://www.nrel.gov/docs/fy22osti/82937.pdf.
- 28 "Best Practices: Public Outreach and Education for Geologic Storage Projects," National Energy Technology Laboratory (June 2017), <u>https://netl.doe.gov/sites/default/</u> <u>files/2018-10/BPM_PublicOutreach.pdf</u>.
- 29 Ibid.
- 30 Ibid.
- 31 *Ibid.*

- 32 "Hawai'i Advanced Visualization Nexus (HAVEN)," Hawaii State Energy Office, <u>https://energy.hawaii.gov/what-we-do/clean-energy-vision/.</u>
- 33 Celina Scott-Buechler, Julia Jeanty, Catherine Fraser, Grace Adcox, and Charlotte Scott, "Advancing Equitable Deployment of Regional DAC Hubs," Data for Progress (May 2023), <u>https://www.filesforprogress.org/memos/</u> <u>advancing-equitable-deployment-of-regional-dac-hubs.</u> <u>pdf</u>
- 34 Rudra Kapila, "Picture It: Carbon Management Across America," Third Way (November 30, 2022), <u>https://www. thirdway.org/blog/picture-it-carbon-management-across-</u> america.
- 35 Ibid.
- 36 Rebecca Smith, Jessica Reichers, and Adam Schultz, "Renewable Hydrogen in Oregon: Opportunities and Challenges," Oregon Department of Energy (November 15, 2022), https://www.oregon.gov/energy/Data-and-Reports/ Documents/2022-ODOE-Renewable-Hydrogen-Report. pdf.
- 37 Gregory Keoleian, Geoffrey Lewis, Cailin Buchanan, Jake Calzavara, and Maxwell Woody, "Hydrogen Roadmap for the State of Michigan Workshop Report," University of Michigan (September 7, 2022), <u>https://css.umich.edu/ sites/default/files/2022-10/CSS22-17_MI%20Hydrogen%20 Roadmap%20Workshop%20Report.pdf.</u>
- 38 Rebecca Smith, Jessica Reichers, and Adam Schultz, "Renewable Hydrogen in Oregon: Opportunities and Challenges," Oregon Department of Energy (November 15, 2022), https://www.oregon.gov/energy/Data-and-Reports/ Documents/2022-ODOE-Renewable-Hydrogen-Report.pdf
- 39 "Kentucky Hydrogen Hub Workgroup," Kentucky Energy and Environment Cabinet, <u>https://eec.ky.gov/Energy/</u> <u>Pages/Kentucky-Hydrogen-Hub-Workgroup.aspx</u>.
- 40 "Hydrogen Working Group," University of Alaska Fairbanks Alaska Center for Energy and Power, <u>https://www.uaf.edu/acep/working-groups/alaska-hydrogen-working-group.php</u>
- 41 Annemarie Horowitz, "What the Alaska Hydrogen Working Group is Doing to Advance Hydrogen Breakthroughs," U.S. Department of Energy Arctic Energy Office (July 24, 2023), https://www.energy.gov/arctic/articles/ what-alaska-hydrogen-working-group-doing-advancehydrogen-breakthroughs.
- 42 "Alaska Hydrogen Working Group Charter (Draft)," Alaska Center for Energy and Power (March 30, 2022), <u>https://</u> www.uaf.edu/acep/files/working-groups/hydrogen/alaskahydrogen-working-group-charter_3-30-2022_v2.pdf.
- 43 E. Whitney, M. Koleva, L. Kilcher, J. Raun, "Alaska Hydrogen Opportunities Report," Alaska Center for Energy and Power, University of Alaska, Fairbanks (April 2024), <u>https://www.uaf.edu/acep/files/media/Alaska_hydrogen_</u> <u>report_ACEP_publication.pdf</u>.
- 44 "Leadership & Partners," Pacific Northwest Hydrogen Association, <u>https://pnwh2.com/leadership-partners</u>.
- 45 Stephanie Insinna-Sahondo, "Colorado Energy Office Weatherization Assistance Program Roundtable Presentation," Colorado Energy Office (June 2023), slides presented at NASEO Energy Equity Committee meeting.
- 46 "Energize Kakou," Hawaii State Energy Office, <u>https://</u><u>energy.hawaii.gov/get-engaged/energize-kakou/.</u>
- 47 "Energize Kakou: Centering Community for Successful Outcomes in Hawaii: A Playbook for the Hawaii State Energy Office," Hawaii State Energy Office (October 2022), https://energy.hawaii.gov/wp-content/ uploads/2022/10/Energize-Kakou-Playbook_FINAL.pdf.

- 48 "Green Electrolytic Hydrogen and Renewable Fuels: Recommendations for Deployment in Washington," Washington State Department of Commerce (January 2024), <u>https://www.commerce.wa.gov/energy-blog/</u> renewable-fuels/new-legislative-report-green-electrolytichydrogen-and-renewable-fuels-recommendations-fordeployment-in-washington/.
- 49 "DOE Hydrogen Program Responses to Common Questions and Concerns about Hydrogen (Draft)," U.S. Department of Energy (June 2023), <u>https://www. hydrogen.energy.gov/docs/hydrogenprogramlibraries/ pdfs/common-questions-concerns-hydrogen-june2023.</u> <u>pdf</u>.
- 50 "Frequently Asked Questions About Hydrogen and Fuel Cells (Draft)," U.S. Department of Energy (June 2023), <u>https://www.hydrogen.energy.gov/docs/</u> <u>hydrogenprogramlibraries/pdfs/hydrogen-fuel-cell-faqjune2023.pdf</u>.
- 51 Linda Stalker, Jennifer Roberts, Leslie Mabon, Patrick Hartley, "Communicating leakage risk in the hydrogen economy: Lessons already learned from geoenergy industries," *Frontiers Energy Research* (August 10, 2022), https://doi.org/10.3389/fenrg.2022.869264.
- 52 "The SALT Framework: A Process Framework to Guide Risk Communication," U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (March 2023), <u>https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/</u> <u>files/2021-03/documents/web_salt_framework_v7.pdf</u>.
- 53 *Ibid.*
- 54 "ARCHES Community Benefits Plan," Alliance for Renewable Clean Hydrogen Systems (November, 2023), https://archesh2.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/ ARCHES_CB_PROPOSAL_for-release.pdf.
- 55 Patience Bukirwa, Chathurika Gamage, Moana McClellan, Hadia A. Sheerazi, and Gareth Westler, "Delivering Equitable and Meaningful Community Benefits via Clean Hydrogen Hubs," RMI (January 28, 2024), <u>https://rmi.org/ delivering-equitable-and-meaningful-community-benefitsvia-clean-hydrogen-hubs/</u>.
- 56 Shannon Pressler, "Engaging Communities on Clean Hydrogen in Washington State," Washington Department of Commerce and the Pacific Northwest Hydrogen Hub (December 13, 2023), slides presented at NASEO Clean Hydrogen Workshop.
- 57 "Connecting with New Yorkers: Guiding Principles for Offshore Wind Stakeholder Engagement," New York State Energy Research and Development Authority (October 2021), https://www.nyserda.ny.gov/All-Programs/Offshore-Wind/Focus-Areas/Connecting-With-New-Yorkers.
- 58 "Green Electrolytic Hydrogen and Renewable Fuels: Recommendations for Deployment in Washington," Washington State Department of Commerce (January 2024), <u>https://www.commerce.wa.gov/energy-blog/</u> <u>renewable-fuels/new-legislative-report-green-electrolytichydrogen-and-renewable-fuels-recommendations-fordeployment-in-washington/.</u>
- 59 The U.S. Department of Labor (DOL) defines a PLA as "a type of collective bargaining agreement unique to the construction industry. PLAs are pre-hire collective bargaining agreements negotiated between one or more construction unions and one or more construction employers (contractors/project owners) that establish the terms and conditions of employment for a specific construction project." This <u>DOL guide</u> explains the difference between CBAs, PLAs, and Community Workforce Agreements.

- 60 "Guide to Advancing Opportunities for Community Benefits through Energy Project Development," U.S. Department of Energy Office of Minority Business and Economic Development (August 1, 2017), <u>https:// www.energy.gov/justice/articles/community-benefitagreement-cba-resource-guide</u>
- 61 Ibid.
- 62 "Factbook for H2Hub Stakeholders: Building Stronger Community Engagement in Hydrogen Hubs," EFI Foundation (February 2024), <u>https://efifoundation.</u> org/wp-content/uploads/sites/3/2024/03/Factbook-3124FINAL.pdf.
- 63 "Advancing Opportunities for Community Benefits through Energy Project Development," U.S. Department of Energy Office of Minority Business and Economic Development, <u>https://www.energy.gov/justice/articles/</u> <u>community-benefit-agreement-cba-resource-guidepresentation</u>.
- 64 Public Act No. 23-156: An Act Implementing Recommendations of the Hydrogen Task Force, Connecticut State Legislature (2023), <u>https://www.cga.</u> <u>ct.gov/2023/ACT/PA/PDF/2023PA-00156-R00HB-06851-</u> <u>PA.PDF</u>
- 65 "Hydrogen Power Task Force Meetings," Connecticut Green Bank, <u>https://www.ctgreenbank.com/hydrogentask-force/</u>.

66 Senate Bill 516, Maryland General Assembly (2019), <u>https://mgaleg.maryland.gov/mgawebsite/Legislation/Details/SB0516?ys=2019rs</u>

- 67 The U.S. Department of Energy defines CBAs as "legal agreements between community benefit groups and developers, stipulating the benefits a developer agrees to fund or furnish, in exchange for community support of a project." (https://www.energy.gov/justice/community-benefit-agreement-cba-toolkit)
- 68 "Advancing Opportunities for Community Benefits through Energy Project Development," U.S. Department of Energy Office of Minority Business and Economic Development, <u>https://www.energy.gov/justice/articles/</u> <u>community-benefit-agreement-cba-resource-guidepresentation.</u>
- 69 "Vineyard Power," Vineyard Wind, <u>https://www.vineyardwind.com/community-partnership</u>.
- 70 "Community Benefits Agreement Summary," Vineyard Power Cooperative and Offshore MW, <u>https://static1.</u> <u>squarespace.com/static/57797a98414fb50acf42515d/t/</u> <u>579b845229687f6efd779504/1469809746655/</u> <u>Community+Benefits+Agreement+Summary.pdf</u>
- 71 Samuel Lavine, Ally Pecego, Weiyi Shen, Biyu Yang, Kara Hoving (E.d.), "Community Benefits Agreements: Case Studies, Federal Guidelines, and Best Practices," Clean Air Task Force (November 2023), <u>https://www. catf.us/resource/survey-community-benefits-overviewcommunity-benefits-plans/</u>.
- 72 Katherine Hoff and Katie Segal, "Offshore Wind and Community Benefits Agreements in California," Berkeley Law Center for Law, Energy, and the Environment (June 2023), <u>https://www.law.berkeley.edu/wp-content/</u> <u>uploads/2023/06/CBA-Policy-Paper.pdf</u>.
- 73 Samuel Lavine, Ally Pecego, Weiyi Shen, Biyu Yang, Kara Hoving (E.d.), "Community Benefits Agreements: Case Studies, Federal Guidelines, and Best Practices," Clean Air Task Force (November 2023), <u>https://www. catf.us/resource/survey-community-benefits-overviewcommunity-benefits-plans/</u>.

- 74 Patience Bukirwa, Chathurika Gamage, Moana McClellan, Hadia Sheerazi, and Gareth Westler, "Delivering Equitable and Meaningful Community Benefits via Clean Hydrogen Hubs," RMI (January 28, 2024), <u>https://rmi.org/deliveringequitable-and-meaningful-community-benefits-via-cleanhydrogen-hubs/</u>.
- 75 "Best Practices: Public Outreach and Education for Geologic Storage Projects," National Energy Technology Laboratory (June 2017), <u>https://netl.doe.gov/sites/default/</u> <u>files/2018-10/BPM_PublicOutreach.pdf</u>.
- 76 "The Spectrum of Community Engagement to Ownership," Movement Strategy Center (August 2021), <u>https://</u> movementstrategy.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/08/The-Spectrum-of-Community-Engagement-to-Ownership.pdf.
- 77 Ibid.
- 78 "Connecting with New Yorkers: Guiding Principles for Offshore Wind Stakeholder Engagement," New York State Energy Research and Development Authority (October 2021), <u>https://www.nyserda.ny.gov/All-Programs/Offshore-Wind/Focus-Areas/Connecting-With-New-Yorkers.</u>
- 79 "Community Benefits Agreement Summary," Vineyard Power Cooperative and Offshore MW, <u>https://static1.</u> <u>squarespace.com/static/57797a98414fb50acf42515d/t/</u> 579b845229687f6efd779504/1469809746655/ Community+Benefits+Agreement+Summary.pdf.</u>



Breakthrough Energy